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September 16, 2015
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the Uniformed Command Association (UCA) (Corrections Jail Captains - Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention) collective bargaining agreement for the period of January 1, 2015, through December 31, 2016, which will enable King County to continue to provide effective first line supervision and management of staff in County correctional facilities.  This agreement covers 12 employees in the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention.
Corrections Captains supervise the staff inside the County’s two jails, including Corrections Sergeants, Corrections Officers, Corrections Technicians and others who ensure the professional operation of these facilities and the safety of the public.  They also manage the Internal Investigations Unit, Inmate Transportation and Release Unit, and Court Detail.  These employees are critical to the operations of our correctional facilities, and are the primary pool of leaders to select from to ascend to command and upper management positions in the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention.
The Uniformed Command Association is an interest arbitration eligible group who has a long history of cooperative labor relations with the County.  This collective bargaining agreement will: 
· Increase their pay ranges, to account for the compression between the Corrections Sergeants and Captains, by two ranges from range 69 to range 71.
· Provide the same wage adjustments that the King County Coalition of Unions is receiving.  Although this group is not a Coalition member, this agreement includes their agreement with the County to make necessary changes to rectify issues in how the County administers the federal Family and Medical Leave Act and the King County Family Medical Leave ordinance.
· The UCA has also agreed to reduce their monthly ammunition allotment from the County, consistent with the King County Corrections Guild (KCCG).
· Finally, this agreement equalizes the benefit of paid parking for UCA members with the KCCG members that they supervise.
This agreement contains significant improvements in efficiency, accountability and productivity for the County by providing appropriate compensation for Captains which will aid in the recruitment and retention of our first level supervision/managers in the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention.  This is especially critical as the entire command staff of the department will be eligible for retirement within the next five years.
This legislation supports the County Strategic Plan by attracting and retaining a talented County workforce, and by assisting the County to keep its cost of doing business down.

The wage adjustment for 2015 is 2.0%.  The wage adjustment for 2016 is 2.25%.  The pay ranges will be increased retroactively to January 1, 2015.  The wage adjustments for 2015 and 2016 follow the standard County settlement agreed to with other labor organizations.
The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the UCA.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  I urge your support for this important legislation which will help King County residents by continuing the steady leadership within the jails.  It continues a long and fruitful labor relationship with the UCA, an interest arbitration eligible unit, who has consistently worked with the County to find bargaining solutions short of utilizing arbitration.
If you have questions, please contact Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-263-2878.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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ATTN:  Carolyn Busch, Chief of Staff



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Carrie S. Cihak, Chief of Policy Development, King County Executive Office


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget


Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations
